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March 26, 2005
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for your consideration is a proposed ordinance authorizing the County Executive to convey, under the threat of eminent domain, development rights to 1.57 acres of land to the Washington State Department of Transportation from the Farmlands Preservation Program.  The attached right-of-way plan shows the location of the subject property and the scope of the project; legal descriptions of this property are attached to the ordinance.

Ordinance 4341 was passed in 1979, authorizing King County to issue bonds for the acquisition of farmlands, development rights, and open space, as defined in King County Code 26.04.020.  

On August 6, 1986, King County entered into an agreement with Harvey and Ida Ritter for the purchase of development rights over 113 acres of their property.  The fee interest to this parcel has remained in the Ritter’s hands as an operating farm since then.  

In July 2003, the Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) approached King County with a request to acquire development rights over 1.57 acres of the Ritter’s land.  This acquisition was for right-of-way and an on-site wetland mitigation project necessary for WSDOT’s planned State Route 164 - 196th Avenue SE to SE 440th Street project.  This portion of the project will improve the safety of State Route 164 at the intersection of State Route 164 and 196th Avenue SE.  WSDOT appraised and offered $1,600 for the development rights.  

The King County Farmlands Preservation group made a thorough review of the offer.  Only a small portion of the acquisition is for right-of-way, with the majority of the acquisition area being used as a wetland mitigation site.  The Farmlands Preservation Program staff requested that WSDOT undertake a study of alternative parcels that could be used for the wetland mitigation portion of the project.  WSDOT spent four months and reviewed 19 parcels attempting to avoid impact of Farmlands Preservation Program property.  No alternatives were found that meet the King County standards for wetland mitigation criteria.  

Because of these standards, it was determined that the only possible location for the wetlands mitigation parcel was the Ritter property, which requires the sale and transfer of the development rights purchased by the Farmlands Preservation Program (FPP).  Farmlands Preservation staff concur that under the Department of Development and Environmental Services regulations in place at the time of application, this is the only possible mitigation site. 

The acquisition of the development rights will not impact the Ritter’s ability to farm this parcel - they have reached a separate agreement with WSDOT for the acquisition of the underlying property, and are only waiting for the development rights to be released before signing their agreement and selling the property.  Earlier plans developed by WSDOT had included an access easement across an additional portion of the Ritter property; however, the plans have changed which eliminate the need for this easement, thus reducing the impact to the farm. 

King County Code 26.04.080 allows for the King County Council to dispose of its Farmland interest for public road purposes.  WSDOT will compensate King County at fair market value for the development rights acquired from the Ritter’s in 1986.  Revenues from this sale will be reinvested in the Farmlands Preservation Program in accordance with K.C.C. 26.04.040.  Even though WSDOT offered $1,600 in compensation for the development rights, King County was able to negotiate a more realistic and fair price of $4,500 for the same interest.

If necessary, WSDOT is prepared to acquire the county’s development rights in the 1.57 acres need for the project through eminent domain.  

If you have any questions regarding this ordinance, please feel free to Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, at (206) 296-0631.

I recommend the council approve this ordinance.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff

 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee

 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Steve Call, Director, Office of Budget and Management


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)


Daryl Grigsby, Division Director, Water and Land Division, DNRP

Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD), DES


Dave Preugschat, Assistant Division Director, FMD, DES


Cal Hoggard, Manager, Real Estate Services Section, FMD, DES



Bob Thompson, Program Manager, Inventory and Sales, FMD DES 

